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Language Arts Annual Review Meeting
Tuesday, February 25, 2014


The Language Arts Annual Review Meeting took place on Tuesday, February 25, 2014 in the GCMS Elementary Library at 3:40 p.m.  Those in attendance were:  Jenny Allen, Cortney Davis, Keri Deters, Sara Frankie, Angie Funk, Jill Gibson, Debbie Hohulin, Denise Kearfott, Mary Laughery, Jenny McClure, Lisa Natywa, Erin Nuss, Sharon Pool, and Kristin Tarrant.  Teachers turned in reports that included information about their curriculum, as well as any questions or concerns that they might have.  The teachers then reported their information to the group.  Valuable discussion took place, especially concerning cursive writing and gaps in grammar.  
Kindergarten- Mary Laughery


The kindergarten teachers continue to use the Michael Haggerty phonics system.  They focus on letter sounds each week.  Through the year, the students work to sound on words on a daily basis. Writing is an important part of the curriculum.  The students copy words from the board, and work to transfer them correctly.  The teachers are also teaching students the difference between fiction and nonfiction books.  
First Grade- Cortney Davis
The pacing of phonics is right on track with years past.  The spelling patterns are aligned with each story in the first grade basal.  They work on short vowel, blends, diagraphs, long vowels, /R/ controlled vowels, oo, oi, oy, ou, and ow sounds throughout the school year.  Once the teachers move away from our basal next year and do guided reading, the teachers state that they will be in desperate need of a good phonics program (K-2).  
The teachers have worked very hard to incorporate grammar into the reading curriculum, based on the CCSS.  The teachers developed an outline of their program in curriculum mapping, and the pacing seems to be going well.  Work is done on sentence structure, word order, statements, questions, exclamations, writing sentences, nouns (plural, irregular, and proper), days, months, holidays, verbs (present and past tense), contractions with not, adjectives, adjectives that compare, color words, number words, synonyms, antonyms, subjects/nouns, predicates/verbs, pronouns, and combining sentences.  

A lot of Science and Social Studies is incorporated into the reading curriculum.  Topics such as: animals (mammals, birds, reptiles, and amphibians), weather, transportation, insects, masks around the world, pioneers, community helpers, Abraham Lincoln, George Washington, sense organs, solar system, nocturnal animals are focused on.  All kinds of books are introduced and read on each topic.  Graphic organizers are used to establish the students’ ideas before writing begins.  During each unit, one narrative and one opinion-based writing piece are assigned. The majority of the other writing assignments are informational.  Poetry is also covered as the last unit of the year.  The first grade focuses on two word poems, shape poems, and acrostic poems.

Second Grade- Kristin Tarrant


Mrs. Tarrant reported that phonics is focused on within the reading basal.  The second grade teachers find that the program lacks in coherence from week to week. They are finding the need for a very strong phonics program.  Nonfiction reading continues to be a priority as the teachers progress through the second grade curriculum.  Currently, the writing program is centering on narrative writing.  With the implementation of Common Core State Standards, there appears to be a gap in grammar knowledge.  While they continue to teach punctuation and other grammar tools, the students seem to be lacking in knowledge of correct usage.
Third Grade- Lisa Natywa

Mrs. Natywa reported that the third grade is about where they should be according to the third grade scope and sequence for the year.  They find that they have to “jump around” in the book, in order to accomplish the objectives.  Currently, they are working on verbs, and the language is taught in isolation.  Two of the teachers are finding that although they are on track with language, they are falling behind in the areas of social studies and science.  As with other grade levels, the teachers find that their schedules are very tight, and it is difficult to get everything fit in during a given day. 

The third grade teachers had some questions concerning the reading program for next year.  First, they wondered how their language program would fit into Reader's Workshop and the Daily 5 next year. They wondered as to whether there will be a separate grade for language next year, or if it would be worked into the reading or writing grade.  Currently, most of the third grade teachers integrate language into the Writing Wednesdays as well as other subject areas.   I suggested that the teachers at each grade level prepare a list of questions about next year’s reading program. That way, there is a better chance of covering all areas of concern before the program begins.  
Fourth Grade- Sara Frankie

The 4th grade English/Language Arts curriculum covers a wide array of topics as listed through the Common Core standards.  In writing, they cover how to write personal narratives, opinion/persuasive papers, and expository texts.  Both narratives and opinions are taught through weekly writing lessons.  The teachers walk through the elements of the writing process (similar to the 6 Traits program).  Quarterly, students write a formal piece based on one of the basic writing types. Most of the expository writing is now covered in Social Studies. During the regions tour in the fourth grade, they have incorporated a writing element related to each part of the United States.  They also have an independent writing project at the end of the year, during the study of Illinois history.

The language side has been more difficult for the fourth grade teachers to cover. They have added some of the ELA standards into our rotational tier groups to help cover the areas that they cannot address during the normal school year. The standards include a review of all parts of speech, which includes expanding upon their knowledge of the parts of speech, figurative language, correct punctuation, affixes, and word origins. Grammar is taught in isolation.  Many of the resources that the teachers have found do not cover the standards, such as modal auxiliaries, relative pronouns/adverbs, and ordering adjectives.  The resources that they are finding for these topics are not high quality.
The biggest concern at the fourth grade level is that they don't have the resources to fully cover the standards they are required to teach. Many resources are either found online, which are usually written for much older students, or cover the concept in one practice page without any instruction.  In addition, the students lack the background knowledge to lead into the topics.  The teachers find that they have to spend a lot of time building background knowledge before the standard can be addressed.  Another concern at their grade level is the spelling workbook. They enjoy the challenging nature of them, but the phrases used throughout the book are dated. Students struggle more understanding what the page is asking them to do, than learning the words. The teachers wondered if there is a push to change how our spelling program is designed.  A final concern is about handwriting.  The book is currently Zaner Bloser.  Again, while the practice is very valuable, the sentences that are utilized are too difficult and outdated for the students to comprehend.
The writing concern prompted a discussion about cursive writing.  The fine motor skills and the cognitive development that are gained from handwriting are both vital to a student’s learning.  Mrs. Hasenauer discussed a writing program that more closely connects cursive to the manuscript model.  The website is: http://www.hwtears.com/hwt/  (This was sent to the committee for review the following day, along with a link to Zaner-Bloser.   http://www.zaner-bloser.com/news/importance-teaching-handwriting-21st-century)
Fifth Grade- Keri Deters

Mrs. Deters reported that the fifth grade has made quite a change this year in language arts.  They have moved away from the textbook and now focus more on writing.  After looking at the Common Core Standards, the teachers decided to work on the key chapters in the textbook that meet the standards, such as: sentence structure, verbs and adverbs, prepositions, conjunctions and interjections.  This allowed much more time to focus on the key writing standards.  The fifth grade teachers have worked on narrative writing, and research/informative writing.  They will work on persuasive/opinion writing later this year. The teachers have also combined some of the social studies and science lessons in with language arts, in order to cover the research and writing components.  For example, in social studies they researched presidents of the United States, and then in language arts, they wrote a research report using that information.

Mrs. Deters stated that this is the first year to really implement the standards, and the pacing seems to be working out fine.  They like having the extra time to put towards more writing practice. Also, fifth grade is the final year that students receive concentrated spelling lessons.  

The next step for the fifth grade is to further break down the standards and create common rubrics to assess the students on their knowledge on the language arts goals.  We talked about the work that the assessment committee had done so far, and suggested that the teachers wait until the committee completes the district rubric template before proceeding.  
Elementary School Special Education- Gaye King (Report sent in)
Mrs. King reported that her language arts experience is much different than the other special education teachers.  She has a self-contained classroom, and stated that being about to teach her students at their instructional level has been terrific.  The students’ stress level is very low.  This has definitely helped with behaviors and on-task times.  Unfortunately, for Mrs. King’s lowest students, it hasn’t increased student growth. That group of students still doesn’t know all their letters/sounds/numbers.  The real success has been found for the third through fifth grade students, as they have shown progress in both reading and spelling.  Their parents and classroom teachers are sharing their thanks and approval for the self-contained classroom.  Classroom teachers feel the kids have less stress in their day, and that allows them to focus better when they are in the classroom.  Parents are so thankful that the kids can actually do their homework!  
Reading Specialist- Deb Hohulin


Mrs. Hohulin assists in kindergarten and first grades, and echoed the success that students have found.  She said that the standards-based reports cards that the kindergarten teachers created have been very successful, and give a clear picture as to a student’s strengths and weaknesses.  
Sixth Grade- Jenny Allen

Mrs. Allen reported that the sixth grade language arts program is designed to teach students the use of basic communication skills necessary to become effective members in society.  This places a strong emphasis on the fundamentals of grammar, composition skills, building vocabulary, and listening and speaking.  Developing complete sentences through writing narrative, argumentative, and informative paragraphs are something that is focused on heavily in this class.  Also, proofreading their own work as well as the work of others is demonstrated.  At the sixth grade level, writing is developed.  Grammar, research, and communication skills are incorporated into most assignments, projects, and group activities.  During the third and fourth quarter of sixth grade, a research project is introduced.  At this time, students will be guided through organizing notes, more research, citing sources using MLA guidelines, and presenting this final material.
Jenny utilizes a checklist from www.curriculumcorner.com to monitor when topics are covered in the classroom.  This checklist is used to keep track of objective introduction, teaching, as well as reteaching.   
Mrs. Allen did a writing unit with the social studies class about King Tut.  An informational newspaper was created.  Cross-curricular activities were also done with the literature class this year.  Writing activities were developed.  First, a narrative paper with a fictional story was written in Mrs. Leitz’s class.  Next, an argumentative paper on a story did about Boy Scouts that was read in literature class was written.  Each student argued which trait that he/she considered was the best to possess.  In April, Mrs. Allen’s class will be doing another informational newspaper on the story that is going to be covered in literature next month, titled, Bud Not Buddy. The students also created mini research papers.  One was on the year that the students were born, and another was on social media.  The classes will begin their large research project on the Living Wax Museum (biographies) in April.  
Grammar, basic conventions, spelling, etc. is covered in the class warm-ups each day, as well as in the daily papers that are produced.   
Finally, Mrs. Allen reported that she the team just created a new rubric for their argumentative paper.  She reported that she is struggling a little bit in that area.  I reminded her that the template that the assessment committee is developing might assist her in creating a workable rubric.  

Seventh Grade- Jill Gibson

The curriculum focuses on writing for the variety of purposes as is stated in the Common Core Standards for seventh grade. Ms. Gibson assesses at the beginning of the year, using a pretest of writing styles.  Collaboration with the seventh grade literature teacher occurred throughout this past summer as well as during the current school year. When students read something in literature, many times (when it is possible) language arts classes write in correlation with their reading.  Ms. Gibson reported that she struggles finding ways to encourage her students to lengthen their sentences with quality wording.  

Warm-ups focus not only on grammar and punctuation, but also writing skills. Reflections on books read in literature, proper use of pronouns, and sentence combining are just some of the examples utilized for warm-ups.  Research papers have been a major undertaking due to lack of computer access in the building.  Even though a lab has been added to the building, teachers are working to increase the number of writing experiences.  This increase has caused a lack of open times in the computer labs.

The seventh grade literature and language teachers are following the Common Core Standards with no textbook support. Many resources are found online or are created by the teachers.

Eighth Grade- Denise Kearfott


Mrs. Kearfott has been co-teaching with Mrs. Edington, which has helped in the implementation of the Common Core Standards.  The students have worked on writing argumentative papers this year. They also do a research paper, which is an extensive project.  Involves researching a topic, and the students are taught the proper summarizing method.  They also learn the MLA format and the writing of citations, which are both very beneficial for them to know before high school.  Extended response writing in the ATB format is frequent covered.  Students also work to compare paired text.  

The speaking and listening Common Core State Standards are addressed during the year in multiple ways.  The students create a PowerPoint presentation that is based on their research paper.  They also do an island research project that is presented to the class, based on the novel, The Cay.  The students research an island in order to develop their paper.  Another group project is done based on Anne Frank.  This project incorporates comprehension, vocabulary, and literary term studies.  One debate is also assigned during the year.  

English conventions are covered in various methods.  Grammar, spelling, and word usage is covered during class warm ups.  Punctuation is addressed in all work that is completed.  The students also have a “Word of the Week”, when word usage, roots, and affixes are addressed.  Dictionary practice and use is encouraged frequently.  
 
Literary terms are also addressed throughout the year, such as analogies, etc.  

The teachers are planning a legacy project for the fourth quarter.  The students will choose any topic, and develop a book or paper that can be left for students in the years to come.  Also in the planning stages is an Out of Mind project.  The entire school read the book; so all students will be very familiar with it.  Each student will be given a document that has nine related activities in a “tic tac toe” pattern.  The students are to select and complete three activities.  
Middle School Special Education- Jenny McClure


Mrs. McClure echoed the need for vocabulary focus.  She also stated that spelling is a deficit for some students, as it is no longer taught in an isolated fashion. It is still something that needs to be included in the curriculum objectives.  Jenny also reported that the teachers are working hard to develop summarizing skills with the students. She was impressed with their desire to learn the proper method in order to avoid plagiarizing written materials.  
High School- Angie Funk


Writing continues to be a major focus in the high school Comp. I and Comp. II classes.  The junior English class is a mixture of Common Core skills, along with a study of songs and media.  Parts of speech are taught in openers in the junior class as preparation for the PSAE testing.  
The English team developed an informational rubric for grades 9 and 10, which was quite time consuming.  The team plans to do the same for grades 11 and 12.  The rubric was based on a score of “1-4”, which caused a large range for “2’s” and “3’s”, and also, no student could earn lower than a 60%.  The teachers are now going to edit their rubrics to match the district one that is being created.  The rubric will be based on a “0-4” scale in order to address those issues.  
High School- Teri Eichelberger (report sent in)
Mrs. Eichelberger reported that the last time the high school special education staff met, they discussed how the curriculum in the general education classes was very difficult for many of the IEP students.  For the most part, student inclusion occurs at the high school level, and the teachers feel that there is a need to have some pullout classes, specifically for English.  It is very difficult to meet IEP goals in a general education setting that moves at a faster pace for students who are well below their peers.  It was discussed that the special education team would like to meet with our principal some time after spring break to review student needs for those who are currently in our building as well as for incoming students.  Currently there is one pullout special education math class that is taught by Mrs. Meyer.  The teachers see a need for either one or two pullout English courses.
Middle and High School, Erin Nuss


Mrs. Nuss reported that her eighth grade remedial class has been producing several small research papers, rather than one large one.  While the same skills are taught, the students seem to be able to manage the smaller papers better, and they are not found to be quite as overwhelming for them.  The high school AP course is moving along well, and possible enrollment numbers for next year continue to be encouraging.  
